March 15, 2019 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:01 a.m., by Chairman Cedric Schnitzler.
Members present: James Schroeder, David Pierce, Paul Steele, Sharon Folcey and Cedric Schnitzler.
Members absent: None
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, Highway Commissioner-David Ohnstad, County Sheriff-Wes Revels, City of Tomah Public Works Director – Kirk Arity, Director of Commerce – John Hendriks, Wisconsin Bike Federation – Carolyn Dvorak, ATV UTV supporters – Larry Abbs, Kris Abbs, Karleen Linehan, Dave Linehan, Mark Niebuhr, Mike Pierce, Niel Friske, Dick Steffan, Crystal Larrabee, Judy Ziebell, Allen Brown, Ron Leis, James Hays, Lynda Callaway, Bryon Kelly, Arden Eberhardt, Rod Haines, Tom Stuessel, Keith Barknlon, Jeff Messmer, Sandy Messmer, and Gary Everts.
1.  Period of Public Comment – None at this time.
2. Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the February 22, 2019 regular meeting made by David Pierce, seconded by Jim Schroeder.  All ayes, motion carried.
3.
Payrolls presented as follows:


      
      Check Date -
02/28/2019     
   
     Check Date – 03/14/2019     
      



Field Personnel -          $127,750.94

Field Personnel - $134,376.60
      

 

 Administration -  
 $ 9,565.25    

Administration -   $    8,052.00 
        




   Total-
           $137,316.19

              Total -   $142,428.60



 4.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

Month Vouchers -
$58,562.95
5.  CTH ET / West & East Veterans Drive (Discussion & Decision)
Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that he has been working with the City of Tomah to develop this project and recommends an inter-local agreement between the county and the city.  Ohnstad has provided a copy of the agreement and would like feedback, as well as having Corporate Counsel review it.  The agreement secures things between the county and the city.  Ohnstad feels this is a wise choice considering that people change positions and the highway committee members may change between now and the time the project is completed.  The City of Tomah has also forwarded the agreement on to their legal department for review.  The agreement is flexible to both parties.  Ohnstad is hoping to have all the channels review this agreement by next month’s meeting.  This agreement also needs to go through the city council.  City of Tomah Public Works Director Kirk Arity is going to recommend a resolution to commit funds from the city to this project.  Noted, that one of the portions of this project may be funded in 2024.  Highway Committee Chairman Cedric Schnitzler stated that the committee members should review this draft so they can act on this agreement next month.  Commissioner Ohnstad stated that the existing municipal utilities on West Veterans Drive are experiencing repeated failure, which would require numerous pavement cuts and excavation to repair.  Ohnstad recommends a waiver for the pavement cut fee as the road is already really failing.  City of Tomah Public Works Director Arity stated that they have a bad section of sewer.  Motion made by Jim Schroeder to waive the fees for this section of road, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
6.  Design Consultant Review Committee (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that this review committee is relevant to the STP agreement that we anticipate having signed in the near future.  Ohnstad explained that we have to generate a roster, not less than 10 firms, based on the firms that send a letter of interest.  The review committee would conduct interviews to determine which consultant firm can negotiate a price for sections of the project.  Ohnstad proposes that the committee be a member of local government, 2 highway committee members, the Operations Specialist and himself.  He is asking to appoint two Highway Committee members and the Program Supervisor.  Motion made by Jim Schroeder to appoint Cedric Schnitzler and Paul Steele.  Schnitzler inquired if the structure could be approved first.  Ohnstad stated if the design is more than $1 million dollars than a DOT member needs to be involved in the project, but this is not the case.  Motion made by Jim Schroeder to appoint Sharon Folcey, David Pierce, Cedric Schnitzler, Tyson Langrehr and David Ohnstad to the design consultant review committee, seconded by David Pierce.  4 ayes, 1 nay (Steele), motion carried.
7.  Ride across Wisconsin Bicycle Tour (Discussion & Decision)
Wisconsin Bike Federation Carolyn Dvorak is notifying all the counties and towns of their scheduled ride for August 17th and 18th.  They are inquired if they need any approval and/or permits from the county for this ride.  There was discussion about the bridge replacement scheduled for this summer in Angelo.  Ohnstad recommends that as the ride gets closer that she should contact him, as there is also a major gas line replacement on Hardwood Avenue and State Highway 21.  Jim Schroeder inquired if there was something special about the August timeframe.  Ms. Dvorak stated that they have 770 people registered for this ride.  Dave Pierce inquired about the number of bicycles that would be coming through at one time.  Director of Commerce John Hendricks stated that most of these bicycles are tour bikes with thin tires and this is an endurance ride.  Cedric Schnitzler inquired if the Sheriff Department would be watching for safety purposes.  Sheriff Revels stated, “No, it is not logical”.  Motion made by David Pierce to endorse the ride, seconded by Sharon Folcey.  All ayes, motion carried.
**Agenda amended to accommodate guests.**

11.  ATV / UTV Route Requests (Discussion & Decision)

Motion made by Jim Schroeder to approve all the requested routes, seconded by David Pierce.  Chairman Cedric Schnitzler stated that there is a motion on the floor and if there was any discussion.  Sheriff Revels stated that he has no particular concern with any of these routes.  Revels stated that we always have individuals whom abuse recreational activities, but did not want to punish the rest of the public for these individuals.  Mike Pierce inquired about the new policy for signage that they were not invited in on.  Commissioner Ohnstad clarified that the new policy basically states that whomever petitioned the route pays for the signage.  Niel Friske stated that the Kendall Mustang Riders just received the billing for the state highways and it figures out to be about $96 per sign, as there were 30 signs installed.  Chairman Cedric Schnitzler stated that the cost of the signage is not on the agenda for discussion.  Larry Abbs is concerned about existing signs.  Ohnstad stated that there would be “no charge” for adjusting the existing signage, other than additional materials that may be needed.  Ohnstad reassured them that the routes will stay the same, but the location of the signs may change.  Mike Pierce inquired the same question about the sign adjustment.  Judy Ziebell questioned again about the signage.  Paul Steele stated that the signage is not what we are here to discuss.  Niel Friske inquired about the route on State Highway 71 in the Village of Norwalk.  Commissioner Ohnstad stated that if the route is approved, it will have to be forwarded to the State of Wisconsin for approval.  Schnitzler inquired to Arity about the City of Tomah’s status with ATV UTV routes.  Arity, stated that there has been no movement at this time, as the council is split.  Paul Steele inquired about the dead end requests that are being petitioned, as these requests go against the Committee’s policy for approving routes.  Steele also noted that 3 out of 5 members of the Public Safety Committee are not in favor of approving these routes.  Paul Steele noted there was concern with crossing State Highway 131 and reminded the Sheriff that he also had concerns at the Public Safety meeting.  The Town of Sparta also noted that they were not going to allow ATV UTV routes unless it was petitioned.  Chairman Cedric Schnitzler stated that he was at the Town of LaFayette meeting and they were not in support of the ATV UTV routes, but they did recognize that they would have to turn around.  Niel Friske stated these route requests were for the people to get out, not in. Town of Little Falls Supervisor Tom Steussel stated that they were waiting for the county, but they were also concerned with signage.  Kendall Mustang Riders Niel Friske stated that he will provide route books to the board members.  Dick Steffen stated that Richland County will open all roads if the town is open.  Sheriff Revels stated that the part of his comment at Public Safety is that he felt that UTVs crossing State Highway 131 were safer than the Amish.  Bear Bluffs ATV UTV Club member Gary Everts stated that he has doing this for 15 years and he can see concern with certain intersections, but most UTVs are as big as the Smart Car in the parking lot and noted that 90% of the UTV operators have a driver’s license.  Sheriff Revels noted the “lug nut rule” that the number and size of the lug nuts does not matter.  The size of the vehicle usually wins.  James Hays state that he drives around with a CDL and how difficult it is to see the Amish buggies in the dark.  Hays travels all over to ride his UTV, but prefers riding on dirt.  Crystal Larabee stated that she is part of the Over the Hill and Kendall Mustang Riders ATV UTV Clubs and stated that the UTVs are required to ride with lights on.  Bryon Kelly feels that traveling tourism brings comradery to our area.  Arden Eberhardt, resident of the Town of Clifton, feels that the Amish are doing more harm to our roads and this could bring a good amount of business to the Stagecoach Saloon for chicken.  Gary Everts stated that this sport is worth 7 million dollars’ worth of tourism.  Dick Steffen has put on numerous miles, in which we get gas tax from, noting that we do not get any gas tax dollars from the Amish or the bicycle riders.  Rod Haines stated that he enjoys taking a cruise around to Clifton and he gets better gas mileage and does not spend a ton of money on gas compared to his truck.  Jim Schroeder stated that the committee just allowed over 700 bikes to come through our area.  Schroeder also stated that at the most, he has seen 20-30 UTVs come past his house on County Highway U and they are in a single file line.  Dave Pierce would like to purpose opening up all the county road and the only signs that would be needed is for the roads that are not opened.  Sharon Folcey stated that she has no issues in the Town of Leon.  Paul Steele reminded the committee that they do have a policy in place about the number of cars per day and feels it is important that they take the Highway Commissioner’s concerns into consideration also.  All in favor, 4 ayes, 1 no (Steele), motion carried.  Niel Friske inquired about the signage procedure.  Committee responded that this policy was adopted by the highway committee and the county will do all the signage.
8.  Animal Drawn Vehicles on the Highway (Discussion)

David Pierce stated that there was a law that went into effect in 2018 requiring lighting and slow moving vehicle emblems on animal drawn vehicles.  Lanterns are no longer allowed.  There is a grace period, but that will be up on April 6th.  As of right now, these units can be issued a citation.  At least one lighted white light, 2 red lights to the rear and 2 yellow or amber strobe lights are required.  Sheriff Revels stated that he is going to take the brochure from Wisconsin Department of Transportation around to all the Amish Bishops.
9.  Amendment to Policy on Weight (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that there was no discretionary exemption in the policy for garbage trucks going to the Monroe County Landfill.  Ohnstad purposed adding to the amendment as such “garbage trucks transporting legal loads of locally generated refuse to the Monroe County Solid Waste facility in the Town of Ridgeville; no permit shall be required, provided that the hauler operates under agreement to deliver materials to the facility.”  Motion made by Paul Steele to adopt the amendment as recommended, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
10.  Seasonal Weight Permit Fees (Discussion & Decision)

The committee previously adopted a policy on vehicle weight restrictions and permits.  Commissioner Ohnstad recommends a $25 permit fee for discretionary single trip permits and $100 per hauling unit for discretionary multiple trip permits.  Chairman Cedric Schnitzler expressed that weight restrictions will still boil down to enforcement.  Motion made by Paul Steele to approve the fee for seasonal weight restriction permits at $100 per hauling unit whether it is a single trip or a multiple trip.  David Pierce feels that the permits should be $100 per business, not per hauling unit.  Paul Steele stated that he has a motion on the floor.  2nd by David Pierce.  4 ayes, 1 nay (Folcey), motion carried.  David Pierce made a motion to reconsider the previous motion, seconded by Sharon Folcey.  3 ayes, 2 nay (Steele/Schroeder).  David Pierce made a motion to make the seasonal weight permit fee $100 per business instead of per hauling unit.  Chairman Schnitzler asked three times for a second, died to due lack of a second.
12.  Commissioner Report (Discussion)
· County Highway ET reconstruction project-Ohnstad stated that we are presently waiting for the RFP.  We are not going to replace the Canadian Pacific Railroad overhead.  The design has some restriction points to it.

· Invasive species inventory-Southwest Badger is no longer in business.  The consultant that we spoke to with Southwest Badger is trying to find an agency to agree to sponsor him and continue the projects he has lined up.

· CTH M reconstruction project-The public involvement meeting has been held, but there was very little involvement.  Ohnstad gave the committee members a copy of the project cost.  We will need to establish a contract for the items highlighted in yellow.  The other items, will be performed by the county highway department.

· CTH W bridge replacement-The low bid for this project was $579K.  This is $15K more than the program amount, which would affect the 20% match.  The bid was approved to be awarded.  
· CTH Q bridge replacement-The preconstruction meeting is being held next week.

· CTH N bridge replacement-We should know more about this bridge on the 27th of the month.  

· Scale platform development (sand pit / dog pound site)-We will be moving forward with this project now that we have the agreement back.

· Interstate 90 resurfacing and bridge replacement project-CTH M will be closed in the near future due to the bridge replacement.  The bridge area is expected to be closed all summer.

· State Highway projects-At this time, we have a maintenance agreement to do bridge deck sealing and possible one coming for crack sealing State Highway 16 and 131.

· Personnel update (to include rate increase schedule and smoking policy)-Ohnstad stated that the committee members may have been contacted by an employee that is concerned with the smoking policy.  This issue has been debated more than once before.  Ohnstad would like to know how this matter is enforced when you are not riding with the employee.  Discussion also arose about the employee raise schedule and the resolution that has been established by the county board that stated the employee raise is effective the second pay period in April.  Everyone was reminded that no matter when the raise starts, it is effective for a full year.  

· Equipment update-We will be bringing in mowing tractors soon for a demo.

· Facilities update (to include equipment wash bay at the Sparta Garage)-We are looking at a demo next week for a portable underbody wash for the trucks.
13.  Set Next Month Meeting Date (Discussion & Decision)

Motion made by David Pierce to have the April meeting on April 18th at 9 a.m., seconded by Jim Schroeder.  All ayes, motion carried.
12.  Future Agenda Items

None at this time.
Motion to adjourn at 11:39 a.m. by Jim Schroeder, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
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